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1-800-HOSPICE             cfhcare.org 

 

111 Sunnybrook Court 
South Bend, IN 46637 
(574) 243-3100 
Fax: (574) 243-3134 

112 S. Center St., Suite C 
Plymouth, IN 46563 
(574) 935-4511 
Fax: (574) 935-4589 

22579 Old US 20 East 
Elkhart, IN 46516 
(574) 264-3321 
Fax: (574) 264-5892 

Life Transition Center 
501 Comfort Place 
Mishawaka, IN 46545 
(574) 255-1064 
Fax: (574) 255-1452 

Administration & Foundation 
501 Comfort Place 
Mishawaka, IN 46545 
(574) 277-4100 
Fax: (574) 822-4876 

 

 

 

 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING 

Administrative and Foundation Offices 

501 Comfort Place, Room A, Mishawaka IN 

October 18, 2017 

7:30 a.m. 

 

A G E N D A 

 

1. Approval of August 16, 2017 Minutes (action) – Wendell Walsh (2 minutes) 

 

2. President's Report (information) - Mark Murray (16 minutes) 

 

3. Finance Committee (action)  – Lori Turner (8 minutes) 

a. August and September 2017 Financial Statements 

 

4. Policies (action) – Sue Morgan (5 minutes) 

 

5. Foundation Update (information) – Amy Kuhar Mauro  (12 minutes) 

 

6. Board Education – Quality Assessment & Performance Improvement (QAPI) Program – 

Rebecca Fear (12 minutes) 

 

7. Chairman’s Report and Discussion of the 2018 Board Meeting Frequency Proposal 

(information) – Wendell Walsh (5 minutes) 

 

 

 

 

 

Next meeting December 20, 2017 at 7:30 a.m. 

 

# # # 
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Center for Hospice Care  

Board of Directors Meeting Minutes 

August 16, 2017 

 

Members Present: Amy Kuhar Mauro, Anna Milligan, Carol Walker, Jesse Hsieh, Lori Turner, Mary Newbold, Wendell Walsh 

Absent: Ann Firth, Jennifer Ewing, Suzie Weirick, Tim Portolese 

CHC Staff: Mark Murray, Craig Harrell, Dave Haley, Karl Holderman, Mike Wargo, Sue Morgan, Becky Kizer 

 

Topic Discussion Action 

1. Call to Order  The meeting was called to order at 7:30 a.m.  

2. Minutes  A motion was made to accept the minutes of the 06/28/17 meeting as presented. 

The motion was accepted unanimously. 

L. Turner motioned 

M. Newbold seconded 

3. President’s Report  Census – July ADC was 382 and through 08/14 ADC 368. The budget breakeven 

case-mix we need is 383, but we don’t spend everything in the budget so actually 

with July’s expenses we need an ADC of 348. We lost 10% of our census during 

the last four days of July, so August census started very low. 44% of July 

admissions died in seven days or less. Last Friday we lost nine patients, all with a 

length of stay of four days or less.  

 Our census in Skilled Nursing Facilities has decreased. One reason may be due to 

a disincentive from Indiana Medicaid via IGT (intergovernmental transfers) from 

several years ago. If a nursing home is owned by a county hospital, their Medicaid 

reimbursement is higher and the state doesn’t have to provide their match portion. 

However, hospice patient days don’t count towards these patient days or the 

additional payments, so this could be a reason why some nursing homes are not 

interested in putting people on hospice. They also often say they can do hospice 

and palliative car on their own.   

 We are attempting to streamline admissions as much as possible and break down 

internal barriers to eligibility. One concern is that due to the CMS audits of live 

discharges, the medical staff may not be approving patients for admission unless 

everything is perfect. CHC has a very low live discharge percentage compared to 

national and state averages. The only Hospice Medicare requirements for 

eligibility are they have to be Medicare eligible, and two doctors have to agree 

they would be surprised if the patient was alive in six months from now. We had a 
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Topic Discussion Action 

good meeting with our admission and medical staff about this, and will get back 

together again on 09/01 to see how we are doing.  

 The reports from our professional liaisons from our referral sources are 

encouraging. Craig H. has been asking the liaisons to do investigative research of 

referral sources and if they have any issues. For many of them, their census is 

down as well. They are very happy with our response time.  

 Our live discharge rate is well below the state, national, and jurisdiction levels for 

hospice. Some of CMS’ concerns are ineligible patients being admitted and then 

discharged alive. Our live discharge rate with length of stay of 61-179 days in 

10/01/15-09/30/16 was 23.8% compared to 40.4% nationally.  Our live discharge 

rate for no longer terminally ill in the same period was 7.9% compared to 16.4% 

nationally.  

 LaPorte Office – LaPorte Hospital decided they don’t want to have a GIP contract 

with us. They said they don’t have office space to rent, nor does Beacon.  

 Community-based palliative care – We are moving forward with a new palliative 

care product line as a way to keep in touch with patients that are not eligible for 

hospice yet. We will monitor them, once a month nurse practitioner visits, and 

keep better track of these patients and get them into hospice care at the appropriate 

time.  

 New HMB rates go into effect 10/01/17. The rates are based on the Core Based 

Statistical Area of individual metropolitan areas in the U.S. and their 

corresponding hospital wage index. We will be receiving one of the largest year-

over-year increases in recent history. The St. Joseph County increase for Routine 

Level of Care is going up $6.31 per day for the first 60 days.    

 In the board packet is an article called, “What’s the CHC Difference? Ten Things 

You Should Know.” This will be in the next issue of the H&P physician 

newsletter, which is geared towards doctors and referral sources. Feel free to share 

this information with others.  

 In the board packet are charts showing the BreatheEasy and HeartWize statistics 

for 2016. Dave H. is working on a product line that we will be able to market to 

hospitals, Medicare managed care, acute care facilities, and insurance companies 

showing that we do an excellent job in managing these patients and reducing 

readmissions to the hospital. Our liaisons are getting excellent responses when 
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Topic Discussion Action 

sharing this information.  

 We are looking into the possibility of using our inpatient units for patients with 

non-hospice related symptom management when they get out of hospital and 

before they go home or to a nursing home. We found in our research that this is 

not being done in any state in the country. Ohio passed a law for nursing homes to 

have specific palliative care beds, but it didn’t include hospices. Mark is meeting 

with the Indiana State Department of Health Director of Acute Care and the 

Assistant Commissioner of Health, along with the Executive Directors of the 

Indiana Hospice and Palliative Care Organization and the Indiana Association for 

Home and Hospice Care, on 09/01to discuss it further. 

 Craig H. and Char Yutzy, RN, went to Washington, DC for the Hospice Action 

Network Advocacy Intensives to meet with Representatives and Senators. Five 

people represented Indiana. They were asking the legislature to support the Rural 

Access to Hospice Act and the Patient Choice and Quality Care Act.    

 The 32
nd

 Annual Walk for Hospice was 08/12. The St. Joe Valley Street Rods 

presented us with a check for $15,000. Over seven years they have raised more 

than $101,000 for CHC by selling Barnaby’s pizza coupons. Lube-A-Thon at 

Tom’s Car Care Center in South Bend was held on 07/28. The SJRMC Board held 

a retreat at our Mishawaka office yesterday. We are available for other board 

meetings. The more people we can get here, the better to enhance who we are and 

what we do.  

4. Finance 

Committee 

 June – Operating income $1,756,358, MADS revenue $35,700, total revenue 

$2,167,742, total expenses $1,729,547, net gain $438,195. YTD June operating 

income $10,711,308, MADS revenue $227,627, total revenue $12,309,425, total 

expenses $9,639,737, net gain $2,669,688, net without beneficial interest in 

Foundation $1,319,794. 

 July – Census declined in July. ADC YTD 394 and budgeted to be at 402 at this 

point. Operating income $1,729,680, MADS revenue $32,682, total revenue 

$1,994,831, total expenses $1,622,576, net gain $372,255. YTD July operating 

income $12,440,988, MADS revenue $260,310, beneficial interest in Affiliate 

$1,580,865, total revenue $14,304,257, total expenses $11,262,313, net gain 

$3,041,944 net without beneficial interest in Foundation $1,461,079.  

 YTD compared to budget – Operating revenue is $249,000 below budget. 
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Topic Discussion Action 

Expenses are $1.3MM below where budgeted to be expense-wise. We have not 

hired some positions or utilized some hours. We have also had some savings in 

direct patient care costs due to some changes with medications that went into 

effect last year. We didn't have a good handle on what those would be when we 

were planning the budget last year. There are also some building and grounds 

things that have not happened yet. 

 A motion was made to accept the June and July 2017 financial statements as 

presented. The motion was accepted unanimously.     

 

 

 

 

 

J. Hsieh motioned 

A. Mauro seconded 

5. Policies  “Hospice House Admissions” combined a number of policies and spells out the 

steps for patients in the home that need to be moved to Hospice House for 

symptom management. It includes a flow chart for staff to follow to make sure a 

step is not missed. We try to manage symptoms in the home first. If Hospice 

House is full, we could do Continuous Care in the home with an RN for 4-8 hours, 

or send the patient to a hospital under our GIP contract.  

 “Medication Administration in Hospice House” combined another policy. This 

includes the schedule for administration of routine medications.  

 Once policies are approved, we do educate staff and monitor follow up to make 

sure they are following the policies correctly.  

 A motion was made to approve the two policies as presented. The motion was 

accepted unanimously.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

C. Walker motioned 

A. Milligan seconded 

6. Foundation 

Update 

 Overall giving has been up year over year for the last five years. Through 37 

months of the Crossroads Campaign to raise $10MM, we have a total of $8.75MM 

in total cash, pledges, and documented bequests. We have a verbal commitment 

for $750,000 and once we have the documentation, our campaign total will be at 

$9.5MM.  

 The PCAU biennial conference is August 24-25. We are once again co-sponsors. 

Two employees, Holly Farmer, Bereavement Coordinator, and Kristiana Donahue, 

Volunteer Recruitment Coordinator, will be going along with Cyndy Searfoss, 

Denis Kidde, and Mike Wargo. Holly and Kristiana submitted abstracts for the 

conference and were selected by their scientific committee to make presentations. 

After the conference they will spend time with their PCAU counterparts. Cyndy 

and Mike will be presenting on “Collaborations Enhancing Service Provision.” 

Cyndy is there now and helping to audit Road to Hope files. Then they will be in 
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Topic Discussion Action 

the field, attending meetings, and participate in working sessions with PCAU staff, 

stakeholders for GPIC, and meeting with different organizations like Catholic 

Relief Services, Feed the Hungry, Mulago Hospital School of Nursing, Hospice 

Africa Uganda, Uganda Martyrs University, the Congregation of Holy Cross, and 

the APCA.    

 Mishawaka Campus – We acquired the former Smith house. The terms of our 

buy/sell agreement with the city are we would buy the house for $245,000 and sell 

it to the city for $150,000, so there would be a $95,000 gap. For the $95,000 

difference, the city will demolish the house, clean up the site, remove trees along 

the riverbank, remove the temporary Riverwalk connection, expand our Center for 

Palliative Care parking lot, and extend the Riverwalk to the Cedar Street bridge, 

which will give us more privacy and other things. The cost if we did it ourselves 

would be $150,000-$250,000. Plus the city is doing the landscaping. We get 

approval over the final design. The city hired our engineer for the final part of the 

Riverwalk. City officials are extremely happy. 

7. Board Education  Mike Wargo gave a Hospice Foundation Update. We have had several special 

third party events as follows: 

 The Ninth Annual Bike Michiana for Hospice is 09/17. We have a great 

collaboration with the Bike Michiana Coalition.  

 Last year was our first Veterans Memorial dedication ceremony.   

 The 2017 Helping Hands Award honored first responders. We have received a lot 

of great feedback from the 19 departments we recognized.  

 The Elkhart Gardens of Remembrance and Renewal event was held in June. We 

will eventually hold the same event at the Mishawaka campus for people to donate 

benches, trees, bricks, etc.  

 The first “Journeys in Healing” art exhibit and silent auction was held in June. 

About 175 people attended—the largest to attend an in-house event. The event 

raised money and awareness of the program. We are trying to figure out if this 

could be an annual fundraising event going forward. Gross proceeds from this 

event were $6,700.  

 The Walk for Hospice was held on 08/12.  

 The Combat Veterans Association showed up to see the veteran memorial and did 
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a check presentation. 

 Lube-A-Thon was 07/28 at Tom’s Car Care Center in South Bend. $3,698. 

Cumulative to date $62,927.  

 The 19
th

 Annual NCIAIFA golf outing was held on 08/02 and raised $2,445.  

 The South Bend Sob Busters held their annual Mud Bog fundraiser for CHC.   

 St. Joe Valley Street Rods presented a check for $15,000. Over the years they have 

raised over $101,000 for CHC.  

 A local credit union had an employee fundraiser for CHC.  

 We are moving the publication dates for Choices and Crossroads. Each will now 

be published twice a year. Crossroads will have a CHC related section and vice 

versa. This will save us money and also help with messaging and not sending out 

too much material from the same organization at the same time. 

 Education and Collaboration – We are beginning to work on a website for the 

Center for Advance Care Planning & Education. Areas on the website will have 

things related to this.  

 We held the biennial “Introduction to Hospice & Palliative Care” course at Notre 

Dame.  

 We had three screenings of Frontline’s “Being Mortal.” Each event was well 

received and attended. 

 We have been working with Honoring Choices Indiana North Central for about 

two years. They had previously been called the Michiana End-of-Life Coalition 

and the Michiana Life Wishes Coalition, among many different names. The state 

organization is Honoring Choices Indiana. We will be managing this organization 

through the Hospice Foundation and have filed a DBA with the Secretary of State 

so we can receive money on behalf of the organization, do tax letters for gift 

recognition, etc. It is in our Strategic Plan to be the convener for all issues 

involving advance directives.  

 The Vera Z. Dwyer Charitable Trust gave a $1.75MM gift to the Hospice 

Foundation. $1MM is a matching grant to create a permanent endowment to 

establish the Vera Z. Dwyer Fellowship in Hospice and Palliative Medicine. 

$500,000 paid over five years is to fully fund the first five years of the Fellowship 

and to establish the South Bend Region Palliative Care Education Fund. $250,000 

paid over five years is to support regional community education initiatives. Four 
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doctors that are current Fellows in the I.U. School of Medicine program will be 

rotating with us. Dr. Kayla Herget is the first one sponsored by the Dwyer Trust.   

 In January we took over ownership of Global Partners in Care. We now have 

partnerships in 15 countries, and have 75 partners from 26 states and one Canadian 

province. We will continue to give the annual GPIC Partnership Award. We also 

help orchestrate fundraising events, press releases, and sponsor a couple of 

scholarship programs. We are offering “Okuyamba” and “Road to Hope” to GPIC 

partners to use to raise awareness in their community and do fundraising for their 

partners. About 30 people at Notre Dame attended a meeting to hear what GPIC is 

doing. Now there is a renewed sense of interest in other countries and making 

connections there. Unless a donor specially designates their money is to go to 

PCAU or GPIC, it stays here.   

 Okuyamba Fest was held last October. We continue to support the work of people 

in Uganda. The mHealth app is in its third year of implementation from Notre 

Dame. The third annual Road to Hope camp was held. It is modeled after our 

Camp Evergreen. There are currently 57 children in the Road to Hope program. 54 

are fully sponsored by individuals around the country. The “Road to Hope” film 

has been in several film festivals around the world.   

 The public phase of the Crossroads Campaign was rolled out in February, and then 

to a group in Mishawaka. There are several giving opportunities in the campaign. 

If you are interested, let Mike W. know. The primary area where we continue to 

raise money is for Hospice House. We need another $2.5MM to meet its goal.  

 The dedication of the Helping Hands Award Wall of Fame was held this year. 

Several past award recipients attended. We did a presentation on our plan to 

extend the Mishawaka campus.   

 Give Local Day St. Joseph County was held on 05/09. A total of $588,862 was 

raised on our behalf. We received a distribution of $324,672, plus another 

$264,190 was added to our existing fund at the Community Foundation of St. 

Joseph County.  

 Mishawaka Campus – We continue to move forward with plans for the next two 

buildings. We are also working on the design of two residential homes that will be 

constructed off of Comfort Place & Cedar Street that will be sold as a residential 

development. Part of our agreement with the city in getting land from them was 
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Topic Discussion Action 

that at some point we would build a residential house to sell. We are looking at 

breaking ground in the fall on these houses.  

 In the GPIC arena, no one else was stepping up to run this program. We know how 

to do it and have been a successful partner. NHPCO has told us we are the best of 

the GPIC partners. We can take what we have learned and help other programs get 

to the same level. Our vision as an organization is to be the premiere hospice and 

palliative care organization for all end-of-life issues. GPIC and PCAU is just an 

extension of what we do. We never send donor gifts overseas unless the donor has 

designated us to do so.  

Adjournment  The meeting adjourned at 8:55 a.m. Next meeting 10/18 

 

Prepared by Becky Kizer for approval by the Board of Directors on 10/18/17.  

 

 

________________________________________________           _____________________________________________ 

Carol Walker, Secretary           Becky Kizer, Recording Secretary 
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Center for Hospice Care 

Hospice Foundation 

Milton Adult Day Services 

Global Partners in Care 

 

President / CEO Report 

October 18, 2017 
(Report posted to Secure Board Website on October 12, 2017) 

 

This meeting takes place in Conference Room A at the Mishawaka Campus at 7:30 AM. 

 This report includes event information from August 17 – October 18, 2017. 

The Hospice Foundation Board meeting follows in the same room. 

CENSUS 

 

The year-to-date (YTD) average daily census (ADC) thru June 30 was 398.  That fell to 391 by the 

end of September.  Prior to July, census had not been below 400 on any single day since April 11.  

July had 122 admissions and 142 deaths.  Ten percent of the total census died in just the last four 

days of July.  44% of July’s admissions died in seven days or less, 43% in August and 42% in 

September.  August admissions were up 10% from July to 134 and deaths down to 113.  However, 

the weekend of September 9&10 saw 17 deaths in 48 hours – a record.  YTD thru September, 

referrals that our medical staff rejected as “not hospice eligible” were up to 82 compared to 62 at 

the same time a year ago – about a third more.  A remediation and re-education plan is in effect.  By 

the end of September, YTD referrals are down 5% from same time in 2016.  Hopefully, we hit 

bottom in September.  At the time of this writing, October ADC is 372.  Our home health census is 

up 44% from last year which may be a symptom of the rash of “not hospice eligible” decisions and 

we may have been pushing patients into home health as a last resort to get them on census 

somehow.  The conversion rate of referrals becoming admissions continues to be very good. 

 

September 2017 Current 

Month 

Year to Date Prior 

Year to Date 

Percent 

Change 

     

Patients Served 452 1,657 1,681 -1.43% 

Original Admissions 120 1,271 1,296 -1.93% 

ADC Hospice 337.20 357.04 376.99 -5.29% 

ADC Home Health 26.70 30.53 21.26 43.90% 

ADC CHC Total 363.90 387.57 398.25 -2.68% 

 

August 2017 Current 

Month 

Year to Date Prior 

Year to Date 

YTD 

Change 

     

Patients Served 458 1,537 1,540 -0.19% 

Original Admissions 134 1,151 1,155 -0.35% 

ADC Hospice 335.23 359.49 377.07 -4.66% 

ADC Home Health 30.42 31.01 21.16 46.55% 

ADC CHC Total 365.65 390.50 398.23 -1.94% 
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Monthly Average Daily Census by Office and Hospice Houses 

 

 2017 2017 2017 2017 2017 2017 2017 2017 2017 2017 2017 2016 
 Jan Feb Mar Apr May June July Aug Sept Oct Nov Dec  

 

S.B.: 224 227 223 227 228 226 212 203 213   220 

 

Ply: 69 67 67 72 72 69 66 67 65   78 

 

Elk: 87 86 87 95 97 99 94 88 77   96 

 

SBH: 5 6 6 5 4 5 6 5 6   6 

 

EKH: 4 3 4 4 4 4 4 3 3   4 

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

Total: 390 388 387 402 406 403 382 366 364   404 

 

 

HOSPICE HOUSES 

 

September 2017 Current 

Month 

Year to Date Prior 

Year to Date 

Percent 

Change 

SB House Pts Served 34 280 268 4.48% 

SB House ALOS 4.85 5.13 5.46 -6.04% 

SB House Occupancy 78.57% 75.20% 76.23% -1.35% 

     

Elk House Pts Served 24 222 241 -7.88% 

Elk House ALOS 3.58 4.52 5.26 -14.07% 

Elk House Occupancy 40.95% 52.49% 66.06% -20.54% 

 

 

August 2017 Current 

Month 

Year to Date Prior 

Year to Date 

Percent 

Change 

SB House Pts Served 34 259 238 8.82% 

SB House ALOS 4.56 4.91 5.37 -8.57% 

SB House Occupancy 71.43% 74.78% 74.82% -0.05% 

     

Elk House Pts Served 27 204 219 -6.85% 

Elk House ALOS 2.89 4.50 5.32 -15.41% 

Elk House Occupancy 35.94% 53.91% 68.27% -21.03% 

 

PATIENTS IN FACILITIES 

 

Of the 452 patients served in September 143 resided in facilities.  Of the 458 patients served in 

August 161 resided in facilities.  The average daily census of patients in skilled nursing homes, 

PAGE - 15



10/18/17 President’s Report – page 3 

  

assisted living facilities, and group homes during September was 122; August was 125 and 

September YTD was 129. 

 

 

FINANCES 

 

Karl Holderman, CFO, reports the September 2017 Financials will be posted to the Board website 

on Friday morning, October 13th following Finance Committee approval.  For information 

purposes, the unapproved August 2017 financials are presented on the next page.  Due to the 

addition of GPIC and the confusing nature (personal editorial comment) of “beneficial interests,” I 

am now presenting within this report the same financial format which the board sees in the monthly 

financials and board meeting PowerPoint.  The beneficial interest of GPIC rolls into the Hospice 

Foundation and the beneficial interest of the HF rolls into CHC.  However, all three entities are 

separate organizations with separate boards of directors, but due to HF’s status as an IRS Type II 

supporting foundation, we are required to report the beneficial interests.  We will continue to have a 

combined year-end audit report in April of 2018, as usual, which will include all three entities 

within a single audit. 

 

It should be noted that several unusual events took place in August that affect the combined 

monthly totals.  One was the $97,000 loss on the sale of an asset with the HF.  The asset was known 

as the Smith house.  This is something we did not budget for and is certainly a different 

philosophical direction for the HF board, and one that made perfect sense.  While the City of 

Mishawaka will be making more than $97G of improvements to the property by tearing down the 

house, extending the Riverwalk, putting in landscaping and additional parking lot for us, we have 

no way to mitigate the loss on the sale of the house to the city unless the City of Mishawaka makes 

improvements to our property before the end of the year -- like removing the current curved 

Riverwalk section that goes through our land.  We have no reason to believe this will happen during 

this calendar year and the loss will remain on the 2017 HF finances.  The HF also sent $100G to 

Indiana University School of Medicine as part of a local trust gift to the Crossroads campaign.  The 

funds were received earlier this year and we must account for gift receipts when we receive them, as 

well as grant out the funds for the purpose they were given.  However, we are debiting this amount 

over the last four months of the year to help cushion the disbursement.  NHPCO has similar 

experiences on a regular basis.  For example, receiving a $5MM grant from the Veterans 

Administration in the year it comes in and then accounting for prior year grant expenses over the 

following five years.  The house was demolished the week of October 9
th

. 

 

On 8/31/17, Hospice Foundation’s Intermediate Investment Pool totaled $4,530,631 and the Long-

Term Investment Pool totaled $19,446,507.  At the end of August 2017, our combined (CHC, HF, 

GPIC) net gain is just over $3MM, with YTD investment gains comprising just over $2MM of that.  

Overall net w/o investments were $972,000.  CHC alone at 8/31/17 was $512G below budget on 

revenue, but $1.5MM below budget on expenses.  Combined total assets of all organizations were at 

$48.6MM on 8/31/17.  Debt associated with the Mishawaka Campus project is $896,611, down 

from nearly $5MM earlier this year.  At the end of August, the “all in” margin was 25% and CHC 

alone without fundraising, investments, and the beneficial interest(s) was 10%. 
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August 2017 Financial Information 

 

 
 

August 2017

Center for

Hospice Care

Hospice

Foundation GPIC Combined

CHC Operating Income 1,639,765 1,639,765

MADS Revenue 38,427 38,427

Development Income 140,748 140,748

Partnership Grants 38,456 38,456

Investment Income (Net) 109,469 109,469

Interest & Other 1,370 3,071 559 5,000

Beneficial Interest in Affiliate (49,657) 1,081

Total Revenue 1,629,905 254,369 39,015 1,971,865

Total Expenses 1,644,362 304,026 37,934 1,986,322

Net Gain (14,457) (49,657) 1,081 (14,457)

Net w/o Beneficial Interest 35,200 (50,738)

Net w/o Investments (123,926)

Year to Date Summary

Center for

Hospice Care

Hospice

Foundation GPIC Combined

CHC Operating Income 14,080,753 14,080,753

MADS Revenue 298,737 298,737

Development Income (Net) 1,144,284 1,144,284

Partnership Grants 148,754 148,754

Investment Income (Net) 2,055,339 2,055,339

Interest & Other 23,464 55,130 128,973 207,567

Beneficial Interest in Affiliate 1,531,207 128,990

Total Revenue 15,934,161 3,383,743 277,726 17,935,433

Total Expenses 12,906,673 1,852,536 148,736 14,907,945

Net Gain 3,027,488 1,531,207 128,990 3,027,488

Net w/o Beneficial Interest 1,496,281 1,402,217

Net w/o Investments 972,149
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CHC VP/COO UPDATE 

 

Dave Haley, CHC VP/COO, reports… 

 

CHC participated in a Community Healthcare Disaster Drill on September 20.  The mock disaster 

was a plane crash at the South Bend airport.  Two of our crisis certified personnel from the 

bereavement department took part.  Participation in this exercise allows us to meet disaster drill 

training required by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS).  Their new Emergency 

Preparedness Requirements will be implemented on November 15, 2017.  CMS requires us to 

participate in one active drill and one table top drill annually.  Our Assistant Director of Nursing, 

Tammy Huyvaert, RN, is acting as our representative on the Healthcare Coalition Preparedness 

Alliance.  The CHC Safety and Emergency Preparedness Committee is updating and completing a 

revised Safety and Emergency Preparedness Program which will also bring us into compliance with 

the new CMS regulations.  It includes a Hazard Vulnerability Analysis of our risk for various types 

of disasters.  We have also been informed that we will receive a $1,500 grant from the state for our 

emergency preparedness needs.  The money will be applied to our Universal Alert Notification 

System expenses.  This is a system which automatically notifies all CHC personnel by email, cell 

phone and land line phone of a disaster situation. 

 

Peter Baenziger, M.D., a Fellow from the Indiana University Hospice and Palliative Medicine 

program in Indianapolis, recently completed a four-week rotation through our program.  He was 

already Board Certified in Pediatrics and received further training with two complicated CHC 

pediatric patients during his stay with us.  One patient was a newborn with a congenital heart 

problem.  He also participated in the extubating of an adult patient.  Dr. Baenziger was very 

appreciative of his experience here and expressed that he had learned a great deal.  Andrew Fellers, 

M.D., a Family Medicine resident at SJRMC, rotated through our agency for training from July 31 

through August 25. 

 

We have been able to develop a third option for the delivery of patient medications (for refills only) 

from our medication supplier, DeliverCareRx.  Starting July 24, we have been able to order a three-

day delivery service (versus a two-day delivery) on refills.  When our nurses order this delivery 

method for refill medications, we save 40% on the cost of delivery.  This reduces the delivery cost 

of these refills from $10.00 per delivery to $5.95 per delivery.  During the month of August, we 

used the three-day drug delivery method a total of 86 times.  This was our first full month of 

utilizing this method of drug ordering and delivery and the total number may increase further over 

time.  We saved $348.30 in August.  At this rate, annual savings would equal $4,180.00.   

 

 

DIRECTOR OF NURSING UPDATE 
 

Sue Morgan, DON, reports…  

 

Saint Mary’s College and Bethel College have had their School of Nursing Board Meetings, of 

which CHC is a member.  Both schools will have a reaccreditation survey in the next 6 months and 

CHC will participate in the accreditation process. 
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Flu Shots were offered to all employees at the All Staff Meeting on September 27.  The Clinical 

Staff with direct patient contact are required to receive the flu shot.  Flu shots will continue to be 

offered during the first two weeks of October. 

 

The Nurses were updated on Infection Prevention and Risk Reporting (incident reports).  This was a 

self-learning packet to be completed independently and a post competency quiz. 

 

We continue to prepare for our first hospice survey by Indiana State Department of Health in three 

years.  This will be a Medicare hospice recertification and a licensure survey for the State of 

Indiana.  “Ride alongs” were completed at each office to assure compliance with the Conditions of 

Participation (COP’s).  The Patient Care Coordinator accompanied a Case Manager on a home visit 

to evaluate infection control practices, HIPAA, and patient care.  This prepares the case manager for 

a potential “ride along” with the actual surveyor.  Additionally, mock surveys have been completed 

at all the offices.  The focus is to educate the staff and review the current top ten hospice 

deficiencies as identified by CMS in preparation of the actual survey. 

 

Saint Mary’s College and Bethel College have utilized CHC for their community clinical rotations.  

Senior nursing students spend 8-24 hours with a Case Manager performing home visits and in our 

Hospice Houses. 

 

 

HOSPICE FOUNDATION VP / COO UPDATE 

 

Mike Wargo, VP/COO, for our separate 501(c)3 organization, Hospice Foundation (HF), presents 

this update for informational purposes to the CHC Board… 

 

Fund Raising Comparative Summary 

 

Through September 2017, the Development Department recorded the following calendar year cash 

gifts as compared with the same period during the previous six years: 
   

 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 2017 

January 32,655.69 36,775.87 83,619.96 51,685.37 82,400.05 65,460.71 46,552.99 

February 64,530.43 88,893.51 166,563.17 109,724.36 150,006.82 101,643.17 199,939.17 

March 165,468.92 194,345.35 264,625.29 176,641,04 257,463.89 178,212.01 282,326.61 

April 269,676.53 319,818.81 395,299.97 356,772.11 419,610.76 341,637.10 431,871.55 

May 332,141.44 416,792.85 446,125.49 427,057.81 635,004.26 579,888.08 574,854.27 

June 427,098.62 513,432.22 534,757.61 592,962.68 794,780.62 710,175.32 1,066,118.11 

July 487,325.01 579,801.36 604,696.88 679,253.96 956,351.88 1,072,579.84 1,277,609.56 

August 626,466.72 643,819.01 783,993.15 757,627.43 1,042,958.42 1,205,050.76 1,346,219.26 

September 724,782.28 736,557.59 864,352.82 935,826.45 1,267,659.12 1,297.009.78 1,466,460.27 

October 1,026,728.58 846,979.95 922,261.84 1,332,007.18 1,321,352.39 1,421,110.26  

November 1,091,575.65 895,164.28 969,395.17 1,376,246.01 1,469,386.01 1,494,702.09  

December 1,275,402.38 1,027,116.05 1,185,322.83 1,665,645.96 1,757,042.51 2,018,630.54  
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Year to Date Monthly Revenue 
(less major campaigns, bequests and significant one-time major gifts) 

 

 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 2017 

January 32,110.69 32,309.58 83,380.18 51,685.37 57,971.60 52,156.98 31,552.99 

February 30,644.74 43,783.64 82,943.21 43,038.99 67,572.77 36,182.46 35,125.58 

March 99,796.42 102,351.84 98,212.12 66,916.68 107,457.07 73,667.84 79,387.44 

April 97,332.61 123,998.46 130,674.68 180,156.07 162,146.87 163,425.09 149,569.94 

May 51,753.98 90,909.04 40,825.52 100,285.70 160,178.34 93,318.98 142,982.72 

June 90,718.18 92,036.89 65,815.51 97,258.66 159,776.36 127,315.24 146,200.17 

July 53,536.39 62,069.43 69,939.27 38,243.88 93,586.27 52,394.52 61,505.45 

August 83,202.86 64,017.65 92,732.69 79,015.87 86,606.54 97,470.92 63,593.03 

September 94,000.56 92,808.58 80,335.67 84,011.71 99,931.45 92,459.02 120,261.01 

October 47,779.09 65,904.80 56,439.02 55,208.68 53,693.27 71,323.54  

November 48,284.08 46,674.33 47,133.33 44,238.83 46,870.62 66,490.16  

December 133,617.73 111,236.77 130,277.99 193,065.45  161,519.80 138,328.11  

Total 862,777.33 928,101.01 978,709.19 1,033,125.99 1,257,310.96 1,064,532.86  

 

Cornerstones for Living: The Crossroads Campaign 

 

Campaign-related work in August and September 2017 included meetings with donors and 

prospective donors as we progress through the first year of the public phase of our comprehensive 

campaign.  Other activity included follow-up with employees expressing interest in participating in 

the Crossroads Campaign because of presentations made earlier in the year and follow up emails.  

Through 39 months of our 5-year campaign (7/1/14 thru 9/30/17) total cash, pledges and 

documented bequests total $9,117,354.  We await documentation for the remaining $750,000 of a 

$1 Million gift pledged for the Hospice House.  Inclusion of this $750,000 verbal commitment 

increases the total to $9,867,354.  

 

We were invited by the Schurz Communications Foundation to submit a proposal for a Crossroads 

Campaign gift, and make a brief presentation to its board of directors on August 24.  We were 

notified in early September that our proposal for a $100,000 gift was accepted.  The Schurz 

Foundation pledge will be paid over the next five years.  It will be directed to support construction 

of the new Hospice House and Clinical Staff Building.  We are confirming Schurz Foundation’s 

choice of naming opportunities. 

   

A meeting took place with a prospective donor from Elkhart capable of making a significant gift, 

and follow up with this donor prospect will take place in early October.  As expansion plans for 

LaPorte are taking shape, we have a meeting scheduled with the leadership of the Healthcare 

Foundation of La Porte on October 24 to advance our effort to gain its support.  

 

Planned Giving 

 

Work with a planned giving prospect continued in late August and through September. A follow up 

meeting took place at the donor’s home.  We learned that this planned gift will be directed to 

support CHC/HF’s community education and collaborative partnerships.  We were asked to draft 

specific language for this bequest to Hospice Foundation.  The gift will total between $75,000 and 
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$100,000.  On September 28, we received confirmation that our planned gift language was edited, 

reviewed and is now included as part of the donor’s estate plan.   

 

Annual Giving 

 

We continue to receive donations in response to our annual Friends of Hospice campaign, which 

kicked off in May. We have begun planning for our Annual Appeal mailing which goes out in 

November.  

 

Special Events & Projects 

 

With a couple of events still to come, 2017 has proven to be a very busy year. We held our Heroes 

for Hospice Fun Run & Walk on August 12, which brought approximately 175 people to our 

Mishawaka campus and raised $12,278.  Bike Michiana for Hospice, held on September 17, was 

another success with approximately 900 riders and participants.  This year’s bike event raised 

$79,680, and feedback on the ride was overall very positive.  

 

Okuyamba Fest took place10/12.  Upcoming events include our first Veterans Tribute Ceremony on 

10/26, where we will dedicate donated memorial items. Jim McCloughan, who was recently 

awarded the Congressional Medal of Honor by President Trump for heroism in the Vietnam 

Conflict, is our guest speaker: https://www.army.mil/medalofhonor/mccloughan/ 

 

Our two event series sponsorships in Elkhart, Drive-in Fridays and Groovin’ in the Gardens, 

wrapped up at the end of last month, and raised excellent brand awareness for Center for Hospice 

Care.  

 

Partnership with the Palliative Care Association of Uganda (PCAU) 

 

PCAU’s bi-annual conference, which was held in conjunction with the Uganda Cancer Institute, 

was attended by more than 450 participants.  While most were from Uganda, representatives from 

many other Sub-Saharan African countries, Europe and the US also attended.  CHC’s sponsorship 

was prominently displayed during the program and in the abstract/conference guide.  

 

Center for Hospice Care employees Holly Farmer (Bereavement Coordinator) and Kristiana 

Donahue (Volunteer Recruitment Coordinator) presented at the conference and both presentations 

were very well received.  Holly was part of a workshop titled, “Working with Children as Patients 

and Care Givers.”  Other presenters in that workshop included Prof. Julia Downing (CEO of the 

International Children’s Palliative Care Network) and Ben Ikara (Uganda Child Cancer 

Foundation).  Kristiana’s presentation, “More Than a Heart: The Importance of an Effective 

Volunteer Training Program,” was part of the Capacity Building break-out session on Thursday, 

August 24th.  She continues to field questions via e-mail from attendees about building effective 

volunteer training programs.  Mike Wargo, Cyndy Searfoss, Denis Kidde and Lacey Ahern also 

were part of the conference. They, along with PCAU board president Dr. Sam Guma held a well-

attended workshop entitled “Collaborations Enhancing Service Provision” that provided 

information about the work of Global Partners in Care.  The group held numerous meetings and 

working sessions with PCAU staff, GPIC and PCAU stakeholders, those involved in the Road to 

Hope program (including 15 children) as well as other staff exchange activities.  Team member 

meetings included many organizations with whom we have various relationships, including Feed 
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the Hungry, Mulago Hospital School of Nursing, Congregation of the Holy Cross, Hospice Africa 

Uganda, Uganda Martyrs University, Kawempe Home Care, Ugandan Ministry of Health and the 

African Palliative Care Association (APCA).  In addition, the team made new connections with 

several other organizations with which we may collaborate in the future, including: United Nations 

High Commission on Refugees (UNHCR), American Cancer Society, U.S. Department of State 

representatives working at the US Embassy in Kampala, International Association for Hospice & 

Palliative Care (IAHPC).  The group also met with the six students currently enrolled in the 

Diploma in Clinical Palliative Care (DCPC) program sponsored by CHC.  The students were 

effusive in their thanks for their sponsorship in the program and in conveying how they will be 

empowered to make palliative care available to those who need it when they return to the districts 

upon graduation. 

 

Road to Hope Program/Documentary 

 

Holly, Cyndy and Kristiana audited and digitized several of the Road to Hope files related to the 57 

children currently enrolled in the program.  After the resignation of the first Road to Hope 

coordinator in the spring, duties related to the position were handled by members of the PCAU 

staff.  A coordinator, who managed a similar program at Hospice Africa Uganda, has been hired.  

Based on our audit and Road to Hope student visits, we will be working with Tom Marantette, 

Digital ND Lead Architect at the University of Notre Dame’s Office of Information Technologies, 

to develop a mobile application to capture information about Road to Hope students gathered during 

field visits.  The vision for this process is to dovetail this app with the mHealth app discussed 

previously.  Trained community volunteers could be equipped with the same mobile phone used for 

mHealth and send information about the children they have referred to the program to PCAU 

offices on a regular basis.  This monitoring would be performed in addition to scheduled periodic 

visits by the Road to Hope Program coordinator.  

 

The Road to Hope documentary was screened on September 26th at the Addicott/Joshi Performance 

Hall on the campus of IU South Bend, courtesy of the Ernestine M. Raclin School of the Arts.  The 

screening was attended by more than 25 people.  Proceeds from the $20/ticket sales benefit the 

Road to Hope program, as do proceeds from the sales of Okuyamba and Road to Hope DVDs.  

Mike Wargo, Cyndy Searfoss and Marvin Curtis, dean of the Ernestine M. Raclin School of the 

Arts and composer of the film’s original score, participated in a lively and engaged Q&A session 

following the film. 

 

Education 

 

The Hospice Foundation hosted internationally recognized speaker Donna Schuurman, Senior 

Director for Advocacy and Training and Executive Director Emeritus at The Dougy Center for 

Grieving Children and Families in Portland, OR for two half-day seminars for the community and 

counseling professionals.  Schuurman shared her extensive knowledge on topics related to grief and 

families with CHC staff members from bereavement, nursing, social work and spiritual care as well. 

  

Mishawaka Campus 

 

We closed with the City of Mishawaka on the property at 209 N. Cedar Street.  Though the 

difference between the purchase and sale prices resulted in a $97,000 loss for the Hospice 

Foundation, it was the right business decision and will ultimately result in significant non-monetary 
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gains.  Under terms of the Buy-Sell agreement, the City will demolish the house, clean-up the site, 

remove the trees and overhanging brush along the river bank, remove the temporary Riverwalk 

connection that currently extends across our property to Madison Street, expand our parking lot at 

the Center for Palliative Care and extend the Riverwalk directly to the Cedar Street Bridge.  These 

efforts by the City will exceed $97,000. 

 

Work on planning for the new clinical staff building and inpatient facility has continued.  Mike is 

now engaged in regularly scheduled, ongoing meetings with Helman Sechrist Architecture 

(architect), Jones Petrie Rafinski (engineer), DJ Construction (builder), Office Interiors (interior 

designer) and a host of contractors and subcontractors to prepare for a ground-breaking in 2018. 

 

Residential Housing on Cedar Street 

 

Architectural design is completed and construction cost estimates have been secured for 

construction of two new residential homes to be located at the corner of Comfort Place and Cedar 

Street. Chris Chockley, of Jones Petrie Rafinski, is working with the City of Mishawaka to have the 

parcel subdivided and replatted. Lauren Dunbar, of Cressy & Everett, has completed a competitive 

market analysis and we are now working to obtain written appraisals to determine appropriate 

asking prices. Construction on the first of the two homes can begin whenever we decide we are 

ready to move forward. 

 

 

COMMUNICATIONS, MARKETING, VOLUNTEER, AND ACCESS 

 

Craig Harrell, Director of Marketing and Access, reports on marketing and access activities for 

August and September… 

 

Referral, Professional, & Community Outreach 

 

Our Professional Liaisons continue to contact doctor’s offices, clinics, hospitals, group homes and 

extended care facilities to build relationships and generate referrals.  In August and September our 

three Liaisons completed 800 visits to current and potential referral sources within our service area.  

The Liaisons are making efforts to meet with referral sources, leadership to leadership.  Our 

leadership team varies, but is typically our Director of Nursing, Admissions Coordinator, the Patient 

Care Coordinator, Director of Marketing & Access and the assigned Professional Liaison.  It’s been 

successful in getting the facilities to discuss issues and concerns that they’re less likely to share in 

passing.  In doing so, we can address and correct them and theoretically start with a clean slate.  

Sometimes there aren’t any issues which allow us to the opportunity discuss in detail services they 

may be less familiar with and to solidify relationships.  For many this is the first face-to-face 

they’ve had with people they’ve talked to on the phone for years. 

 

In September Craig and Marketing Assistant, Barb King met with the Marketing Director of St. 

Joseph PACE.  During the meeting, it was shared that a high percentage of their patients suffer from 

CHF.  We shared about the effectiveness of our HeartWize and BreatheEasy programs in keeping 

patients from readmitting to the hospital or emergency room.  We’re in the process of developing a 

product that can be utilized specifically for St. Joseph PACE clients who may not yet be eligible for 

hospice and which would help them to remain at home. 
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In the last report, we announced that Char Yutzy, RN for CHC and Craig attended the Hospice 

Action Network’s Advocacy Intensive in Washington, D.C.  This event allowed us an opportunity 

to speak directly to our representatives concerning issues and policies affecting the hospice industry 

and to present our personal stories behind those issues.  They met with Congressmen and Senators 

from Indiana to gain their support of bills that would allow hospice to be presented as an option 

earlier in an illness and make hospice more accessible for individuals in rural areas.  In addition to 

Congressman Andre Carson (7th District) signing on to H.R. 2797 – The Patient Choice and Quality 

Care Act, we also learned that he cosponsored H.R. 1676 – PCHETA.  Congresswoman Jackie 

Walorski (2nd District) has agreed to cosponsor H.R. 1828 - the Rural Access to Hospice Care Act 

and Indiana Senator Joe Donnelly will cosponsor S.693 – the Palliative Care and Hospice Education 

and Training Act. 

 

Volunteer Department 

 

Through my participation in National Hospice Executive Roundtable (NHERT) and some of their 

success in bringing the supervision of the Volunteer Coordinators under Human Resources, we 

decided to do the same.  Policies and record-keeping procedures closely mimic those of HR and will 

allow marketing to focus on growing our census.  An organizational announcement was made that 

as of September 1, supervision was transitioned to Vicki Gnoth, Director of Human Resources. 

 

Volunteer Training & Recruitment 

 

We interviewed 12 new volunteer candidates and had 34 new inquiries in August and September.  

The bulk of the inquiries continue to be from South Bend (31) while one was from Elkhart and two 

were from Plymouth. 

 

Access 

 

For the months of August & September, the Referral Specialists received 842 and 731 incoming 

phone calls to the Admissions Department, respectively.  Our same or next day admits in September 

was an impressive 61.64%. 

 

Website 

 

During the months of August and September, CHC’s website hosted 5,214 users, of which 66% 

were new users.  Federated Digital Solutions (FDS) generated 1,269 new users through their use of 

Audience Targeting.  This allows our ads to appear to people in need of our services at the proper 

time and in turn to our website to learn more about our services. 

 

Social Media 

 

In September, we created a Facebook Manager account to monitor all our Facebook pages (Center 

for Hospice Care & The Hospice Foundation) in one place.  We’ve also had issues with Facebook 

creating separate, non-official pages that we must claim and merge into our existing page.  We’re 

sharing posts from both pages to give more exposure to The Hospice Foundation who has fewer 

followers.  Also, with multiple employees being able to edit these pages, it becomes less 

burdensome on just one or two employees.  We recently created a LinkedIn page for Center for 

Hospice Care, Indiana.  Unfortunately, many of our employees had already either listed themselves 
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as working for Center for Hospice Care in Connecticut or working for The Hospice Foundation.  

We notified and instructed them on how to correct this and nearly all have made the necessary 

changes.  The ‘Behind the Scenes’ that focuses on CHC employees has been so popular, that we’ve 

also added a ‘Volunteer Focus’ being published by Kristiana Donahue, Volunteer Trainer. 

 

Facebook (Center4Hospice) 

 

Center for Hospice Care’s social media presence is increasing steadily.  We continue to use 

Facebook to communicate information and events.  CHC surpassed 3,500 followers, reached 61,195 

people for August and September, had 165,943 impressions, 395 shares, and 141 comments.  These 

metrics indicate marked growth across the board.  Posts that performed particularly well were 

emotive, behind-the-scenes posts about staff members.  We continue to run a boosted posts 

campaign for our Facebook which resulted in 10,633 actions at an average cost of $0.02 per action.  

This is fantastic performance and an increase of over 9,000 actions in August over July.  Overall our 

ads reached 46,766 people, had 49,467 impressions and 2,678 clicks. 

 

Posts in August and September reached a total of 86,985 Facebook members.  Our two most 

popular posts occurred in August with the most popular featuring Camp Evergreen.  It was our 

agencies first Facebook Livestream.  The second highlighted the Elkhart facility. Both focus on the 

uniqueness of CHC. 

 

Digital Overview 

 

From August 1 - September 30, the digital campaign generated 77 calls.  Google industry 

benchmarks show an average click-through rate in the Health & Medical field of 1.79%.  In August-

September CHC’s click-through rate was 12.14%. 

 

 

POLICIES ON THE AGENDA FOR APPROVAL 

 

There are two policies on the agenda for board approval. 

 

The first one is new: 

 

“Anatomical Donation” -- covers staff instructions regarding insuring patient rights for those who 

have requested tissue, eye, or whole-body donation under the Uniform Anatomical Gift Act.  This 

does not happen frequently, but we believed having a policy / resource readily available for staff is 

a good idea.  We also have a staff person who was previously employed by the Indiana Donor 

Network and she assisted with this policy development 

 

The other policy simply updates to reflect current practice: 

 

“Meal Preparation” – changes were to include Hospice House and the fact that under the Retail 

Food Establishment regulations, staff may not “cook” food and that the stove is for the use of 

family members who wish to prepare food for their loved on.  Families are not covered under the 

RFE regulations. 
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2018 BOARD MEETINGS AND POTENTIAL CHANGES TO FREQUENCY 

 

For several months, the Executive Committee has been discussing changing the frequency of board 

meetings from six to four each year.  A proposal from the Executive Committee is included in the 

board packet. 

 

 

LaPORTE OFFICE UDATE 

 

We have identified rental space 0.6 miles from the city limits of LaPorte thanks to Dave Haley and 

Google.  It’s located at 307 West Johnson Road, the most traveled county road in the state of 

Indiana which presents many vehicles seeing our sign and logo.  It’s in Phase I of the Legacy Hills 

Business Park which is adjacent to the Legacy Hills Golf Course.  According to a well-known local 

resident who has agreed to be a CHC board member in 2018 to represent that area, it is in the 

“happening part of town.”  It’s located northwest of the city of LaPorte and 5.4 miles or six minutes 

from the Toll Road interchange.  It’s eleven miles or 18 minutes from Michigan City.  We would 

begin in a 1,522-square foot office for now and move into a larger office when Phase III of the 

office park is completed by the first half of 2018.  We recently had nine patients in LaPorte County 

with four of them within the city limits.  Other patients were in Michigan City, Rolling Prairie, 

LaCrosse, and Trail Creek.  We currently have five contracts with nursing homes / assisted living 

facilities to provide hospice services within LaPorte County.  The lease to commence November 1, 

2017 was signed the week of October 2
nd

.  There were no real estate brokers used. 

 

 

MEETING WITH INDIANA STATE DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH REGARDING USING 

HOSPICE INPATIENT UNITS TO PROVIDE PALLIATIVE CARE FOR PATIENTS WHO 

HAD NOT ELECTED HOSPICE CARE YET 

 

On 09/01 I met with the Assistant Commissioner and Director of Acute Care for the Indiana State 

Department of Health (ISDH) in Indianapolis.  I was joined by the Executive Directors of the 

Indiana Hospice and Palliative Care Organization and the Indiana Association for Home and 

Hospice Care.  ISDH had asked the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) about 

providing palliative care for non-hospice patients in a hospice inpatient unit prior to our meeting 

and CMS simply and abruptly said, “No.”  So as a group, we brainstormed about what to do and the 

fact that there is a need for this service.  Some of the ideas discussed were a hospice / hospital joint 

venture using the hospital’s license since they can provide up to 30 days of inpatient palliative care 

as a transition.  Unfortunately, regardless of its size, such a facility would still have to be a mini 

hospital and follow the Facility Guidelines Institute guidelines for designing and building hospitals.  

This is not feasible for our project.  We talked about asking the state legislature to expand the scope 

of state hospice licensure for non-hospice care in a hospice inpatient unit.  But, licensure expansion 

is generally frowned upon by the legislature and the governor’s office.  It would also require an 

additional survey under rules that don’t exist and the ISDH wasn’t interested in that because they 

are only being paid by CMS for half the costs of the surveys that they are currently performing on 

behalf of Medicare.  Another idea discussed was having licensing as a residential care facility 

(RCF) with home health care being brought in to provide palliative care.  But the facility would 

need to meet the physical plant standards for an RCF as well have a licensed health facility 

administrator on duty.  Depending on the number of beds / residents, it would need to be separate 

from the Hospice House.  Finally, we discussed unlicensed beds that could meet the “separate and 
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distinct” CMS rules.  We could have up to four beds that were unlicensed, would not require a 

survey by any entity, and we could provide palliative care via our home health license.  This would 

require a wall and a door separating these up to four residential beds.  They could share a common 

lobby and hallway.  Those beds could not be used for a general inpatient (GIP) level of care under 

hospice.  In providing care, the Hospice House nurse could see the patients and become a home 

health nurse as soon as she walked through the door.  Payment would be primarily via home health 

insurance and private pay.  A plus of having this ability would be to move a patient out of Hospice 

House to these beds when they and their family refuse to leave after they are no longer GIP.  A 

downside would be we could have up to four empty beds on the residential side, have a full 

inpatient unit and another one coming and could not use the empty residential beds for GIP.  Going 

this direction would require a change in the current architectural and floor plans which are very far 

along.  Many hospice houses across the country have designated residential beds that are separate 

and distinct from the hospice inpatient unit.  They are used for private pay respite and there is no 

requirement as to their health condition or meeting Medicare eligibility requirements for anything 

because Medicare doesn’t pay for custodial care.  But, depending upon their health condition, they 

could qualify for home health care and Medicare / Medicaid reimbursement and commercial 

insurance could pay.  Due to the ongoing scrutiny by CMS regarding usage of the general inpatient 

level of care, the overall declining number of days nationally due to this scrutiny, the fact we are not 

currently using the 14 beds we have now at capacity, and the flexibility that residential beds will 

provide, it is my recommendation that after we receive written information regarding the CMS 

definition of “separate and distinct” that we ask the architects to examine how to physically meet 

those requirements in the new unit and have ten GIP beds and two non-hospice, non-licensed 

residential beds that will not be surveyed or inspected by any governmental entity.  A preliminary 

architectural rendering of these two rooms that are “separate and distinct” has been completed by 

Helman-Sechrist and the week of October 14
th

 I was informed the ISDH was interested in reviewing 

the plans. 

 

 

NATIONAL HOSPICE EXECUTIVE ROUNDTABLE UPDATE 

 

The National Hospice Executive Roundtable (NHERT) is a collection of eleven hospice CEOs from 

leading non-profit hospice agencies throughout the United States who meet in-person three times 

per year to develop and share industry best practices.  I have been a member since 2009.  Arguably, 

these are the eleven most influential non-profit hospice programs in America currently caring for 

over 7,000 hospice / palliative care patients each day.  Meetings are usually rotated at member sites.  

You may remember that CHC hosted the group in June.  We met at Ohio’s Hospice / Hospice of 

Dayton October 8-10.  Besides program updates, the new Pres/CEO of the National Hospice and 

Palliative Care Organization in Alexandria, VA visited our group in-person for a two-hour listening 

session.  Other guest speakers included Charles M. Bane, MD, of the Dayton Physicians Network 

who presented an update on the Oncology Care Model.  The CEO of Patients’ and Consumer 

Pharma, Joe D’Silva presented an update on new compounding pharmaceutical products.  We also 

toured the Hospice of Dayton inpatient units as well as the new administrative offices of Ohio’s 

Hospice.  Several programs reported a drastic drop in census which began at the end of July.  While 

some of our members have recently retired, we have added some new members.  The NHERT now 

is comprised of the CEOs from the following programs: 

 

Care Synergy (The Denver Hospice, Halcyon Hospice, Pikes Peak Hospice and Palliative 

Care), Denver, CO. 
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Empath Health (Suncoast Hospice, Tidewell Hospice), Clearwater, FL 

Ohio's Hospice (Hospice of Dayton, Hospice of Central Ohio, Hospice of Miami County, 

Community Mercy Hospice, Hospice of Butler and Warren Counties, and Community Care 

Hospice), Dayton, OH. 

Bluegrass Navigators, Lexington, KY 

Hospice of Northwestern Ohio, Toledo, OH 

Arkansas Hospice, North Little Rock, AR 

The Elizabeth Hospice, San Diego, CA 

Delaware Hospice, Wilmington, DE 

Midland Care Connection, Topeka, KS 

Transitions LifeCare, Raleigh, NC 

Center for Hospice Care, South Bend, IN 

 

 

BOARD COMMITTEE SERVICE 

 

Committee service by all board members is encouraged by the Executive Committee.  A listing of 

the Committees of the Board and a brief description of each is attached to this report for your 

review.  The Personnel Committee will be meeting in 2018 prior to June 30 to review the CHC and 

the affiliates 2018-2020 Human Resources Policy Manual.  Also, please note the “Specialty 

Committees” section which is open to all board members. 

 

 

CMS’s NEW HOSPICE COMPARE WEBSITE “A MESS” 

 

At the September NHPCO / HAN board meeting, NHPCO President / CEO (a former CMS 

Director) called the new Hospice Compare website, “…a mess.”  Demographic information (e.g. 

address, telephone, even tax status) is incorrect and some hospices in some zip codes don’t show up 

as even serving the area where the public might desire to perform a compare.  CMS has indicated 

they have no intention of correcting any errors until the next “data refresh” scheduled for some time 

in the first half of 2019.  Banach said he will tell CMS to “…take it down” or NHPCO / HAN will 

request Congressional intervention to make them take it down.  After careful review, CHC has not 

identified any such issues with our individual demographic information. 

 

 

POLITICO ARTICLE “HOSPICE IN CRISIS” 

 

I encourage you to read the article attached to this report.  I have also attached NHPCO 

President/CEO Edo Banach’s response.  The article covers some of our biggest challenges, 

including the fact that we have a 30-year-old Medicare benefit for end-of-life care that has not kept 

up with a changing society, changing family structures, a surge in medical machinery and ICUs, the 

conveyor belt of high-tech medicine, stagnant rules and regulations, a medical fix is always within 

reach, chronic diseases – the slow-motion killers of prolonged deaths, and a system that pays for the 

volume of care and not the value.  
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OUT AND ABOUT 

 

Mike Wargo, two HF staff and two CHC staff went to Kampala, Uganda in late August. 

 

I attended Hospice Action Network and NHPCO Combined board issues sessions in San Diego on 

September 17. 

 

Four CHC staff attended the NHPCO Interdisciplinary Team Conference in San Diego September 

18 – 20. 

 

I attended the National Hospice Executive Roundtable meeting in Dayton, OH October 8 – 10.   

 

 

ATTACHMENTS TO THIS PRESIDENT’S REPORT IMMEDIATELY FOLLOWING 

THIS SECTION OF THE .PDF 

 

Dave Haley’s Census Charts. 

 

Proposal regarding frequency of board meetings beginning in 2018. 

 

Description of Committees of the CHC Board 

 

Press Release for Bike Michiana for Hospice. 

 

Copy of article, “Yale Study: Earlier Hospice Care Would Improve Quality End of Life.” 

 

Copy of Politico article, “Hospice in Crisis.” 

 

Response on above article from NHPCO Pres/CEO Edo Banach. 

 

Article from The Chronicle of Philanthropy regarding how fewer Americans are finding room in 

their budgets for charity. 

 

Press Release regarding our 6
th

 Annual Okuyamba Fest. 

 

Copy of Compliance Committee Meetings 09/14/17. 

 

Copy of QI Committee Minutes 08/22/17. 

 

Two policies that are on the agenda for approval. 

 

HARD COPY BOARD ITEMS TO BE DISTRIBUTED AT THE MEETING 

 

August and September 2017 Financials 

 

Copy of the latest “H&P” Newsletter for referral sources.  NOTE:  This issue includes ten 

differentiators that separate CHC from all other competitors. 
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NEXT REGULAR BOARD MEETING 

 

Our next regular Board Meeting will be Wednesday, December 20th at 7:30 AM in Conference 

Room A, first floor at the Mishawaka Campus, 501 Comfort Place, Mishawaka, IN  46545.  In the 

meantime, if you have any questions, concerns, suggestions or comments, please contact me 

directly at 574-243-3117 or email mmurray@cfhcare.org . 

 

# # # 
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PROPOSAL 

 

Effective 1-1-2018, the Board and the Finance Committee will each meet 

four times per year: in February, May, August and November. The 

Executive Committee will meet by conference call four times per year in 

early January, April, July, and October (roughly six weeks after the 

previous Board meeting). 

 

 

 

 

 

PROS 

 

CONS 

 

Impact on board members.  

Reduces time demands on members. If a member misses a meeting, six months 

(rather than 4 months) will pass between 

meetings she/he attends. 

Members might be more likely to attend 

and it might be easier to recruit new 

members. 

In almost every case, the absence of a 

member is not by choice, but due to 

circumstances beyond her/his control. 

This is true regardless of the number of 

meetings. 

No meetings during holiday season in 

December. 

Meetings may last longer; perhaps 90 

minutes instead of 60 minutes. 

The Executive Committee meetings could 

be followed by a succinct email to all 

board members with pertinent financial 

and operational updates. 

 

All members are asked to commit to (a) 

serving on a committee and/or (b) helping 

with an event. This helps all to know their 

involvement is important. 

Board members not serving on the 

Executive Committee might think their 

involvement is not important. 

We can solicit board feedback, perhaps a 

brief survey to be filled out at the end of 

each meeting. 

 

Would not affect a member’s ability to: 

(1) oversee the CEO; (2) enact policies; 

and (3) serve as an ambassador in the 

community. 

A more extensive orientation for new 

board members may be necessary. 
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Impact on Board’s ability to act.  

If needed, the Executive Committee can 

act between meetings of the full board.  

If a quorum is not present, six months will 

pass between meetings at which official 

action is taken. 

Special meetings of the full board could 

be called. In the event of a major change 

the board could return to more frequent 

meetings. The By-Laws provide for 

flexibility – the only requirement is that 

the board meet at least quarterly.  

Would not have adequate involvement in 

the event of a major change in the 

organization. One example would be 

overseeing the work of a new CEO 

(although our CEO will be with us for 

several more years). 

Quarter-to-quarter comparisons can be 

more helpful than month-to-month 

comparisons. 

 

More time between the Finance Comm. 

meeting and the Board meeting would 

better enable non-committee members to 

review in advance of the board meeting.  

 

Less time spent on items like approval of 

minutes and review of financials at the 

board meeting would free up more time 

for discussion/questions about various 

topics. 

Some members review the materials 

published on line before the meeting and 

some do not. 

Impact on CHC staff.  

Reduces time demands on CHC staff, 

which has more duties (e.g. MADS, 

GPIC, etc.). The staff devotes about 35 

hours to each meeting (this does not 

include activities the staff would do even 

if there is no board meeting).
1
 

 

 

                                              
1
 This proposal has not come from staff and we are not aware of any complaints from 

staff about the frequency of our meetings. If we decide not to make a change, the staff 

will continue their excellent participation. That said, CHC staff has expressed support for 

the proposal. 
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Center for Hospice Care 

Committees of the Board of Directors 
 

The following committees of the CHC Board of Directors are currently available for board member participation. 

Contact the Chair of the Board if you are interested in joining one of these committees.  

 

Bylaws Committee 

The Bylaws Committee shall consist of the Executive Committee of the Corporation and other appointees by the 

Chair of the Board of Directors in such numbers as they deem necessary. It shall have the responsibility of 

reviewing the Corporation’s Bylaws at least once every three years. This committee will meet again in 2018.   

            

Nominating Committee 

The Nominating Committee shall consist of the Executive Committee of the Corporation and other appointees by 

the Chair of the Board of Directors in such numbers as they deem necessary.  It shall have the responsibility of 

nominating candidates for positions on the Board, as well as for officers of the Board of Directors. The 

committee generally meets two to three times a year.  

  

Personnel Committee 

The Personnel Committee shall consist of the Executive Committee and other appointees by the Chair of the 

Board of Directors, and be chaired by the Chair of the Board of Directors.  This committee shall concern itself 

with the review and recommendations for approval of the Personnel Policies governing the staff of the 

Corporation. This committee meets at least biannually to review the Human Resources Manual and as needed. 

The committee will meet again in 2018. 

 

Professional Advisory Group 
This Committee shall advise the Corporation on professional clinical issues, participates in the review of the 

Corporation's clinical programming, patient care policies, procedures and clinical records as required by the 

federal and/or state Home Health regulations. Membership is to include but not be limited to: 

 At least one physician 

 One registered nurse 

 Appropriate representatives of disciplines involved in delivery of Home Health services under the 

Corporation's state home health license and federal certification to provide home health care services.   

 At least one member of the group is neither an owner nor an employee of the Agency. 

The chair shall be the Corporation’s current Chief Medical Officer.  Other members are appointed for one (1) 

year terms by the Chair of the Board of Directors and may be reappointed. The group meets annually in March. 

            

Special Committees 

Special committees may be appointed by the Chair of the Board of Directors as the need arises. Some of these 

committees include the Helping Hands Award Dinner Committee, the Bike Michiana for Hospice Committee, 

and the Walk for Hospice Committee.   
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Thursday, September 28, 2017 

Read Past the Headline  
 
Despite an unfortunate and misleading headline that appeared in Politico yesterday, “Hospice in crisis,” the 
article is actually a thoughtful look at what we as a provider community face in caring for people at the end of 
life. For those who may have seen this headline in your news tracking or social media feeds, I’m sure you 
were immediately concerned, as was I. However, I encourage you to read past the headline.  
 
The article explores how demographic, competitive and public policy changes are challenging the hospice 
industry. The author Joanne Kenen – who NHPCO spoke with for her reporting – is not pointing an 
accusatory finger towards hospice, but is instead exploring the changing environment in which we must 
provide care.  (As an aside, it should be noted that Kenen did not write the headline, that was done by 
editorial staff at Politico.)     
 
A better headline would have been “Hospices Navigate Changing Environment.”  Unfortunately, crisis sells 
and our challenges do not.   
 
While it is true that hospices are challenged by changing demographics and patient needs, the crisis is most 
acutely felt by patients and their families. As providers, we know that when people wait until they are actively 
dying to access hospice, our patients and family caregivers are unable to fully utilize and benefit from the 
wide range of services that we provide.  Those of you on the frontlines know this best. 
 
Part of our job is to innovate while we continue doing what we already do so very well. NHPCO is eager to 
work with Congress, the Administration and other stakeholders to enact policy changes that allow patients to 
receive palliative care earlier, expand access to concurrent hospice care, and support the delivery of other 
services that improve care for individuals with serious and advanced illness near and at the end-of-life.   
 
In fact, we are supporting legislation that our affiliate the Hospice Action Network is championing on Capitol 
Hill that would likely help more Americans access quality hospice care in a timelier fashion. If you are not 
familiar with our two major legislative priorities, the Patient Choice and Quality Care Act and the Rural Access 
to Hospice Act, I hope you’ll visit  the links to learn more on the HAN website. 
 
We are pleased that Kenen took the time to interview me as part of her research and I trust this conversation 
will be ongoing.  We had a thorough conversation about the realities of caring for the dying, which we are 
encouraged could lead to additional reporting on the important work NHPCO is doing on behalf of the hospice 
community.  
 
Thank you for your continued work towards providing high quality care to an ever increasingly complex 
population in an evolving health care landscape. I can attest to the amazing work I have seen firsthand from 
one corner of the country to the other and I am proud of the dedication, compassion and understanding I see 
among the hospice community to adapt to the world around us. 
 
 
By Edo Banach 
President and CEO 
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Center for Hospice Care 

Compliance Committee Meeting Minutes 

September 14, 2017 
 

Members Present: Dave Haley, Jon Kubley, Mark Murray, Sue Morgan, Vicki Gnoth 

Absent: Craig Harrell, Karl Holderman 

 

Topic Discussion Action 

1. Call to Order  The meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m.  

2. Minutes  The minutes of the 05/11/17 meeting were reviewed. The minutes were approved by 

consensus.  

 We did make the HHS Nondiscrimination Rule changes in all applicable policies and 

manuals.  

 Sue did not follow up with Hospice of the Calumet Area about their survey process, but 

she did review their survey results and didn’t see anything out of the ordinary. Vicki 

followed up with their HR department and they said there was nothing different or 

significant with the survey process. We don’t think ISDH is using the contracted 

surveyors now. The contracted surveyors seemed to be more interested in the physical 

environment and Life Safety Code issues.  

 

3. Home Health 

Compliance 

Plan 

 The Home Health Compliance Plan was reviewed and the following changes and 

clarifications were made:   

 Plan of Care: Physician Certification – The policy talks about IDTs, which is not a Home 

Health requirement. IDT is also reference in the “Utilization of Services” policy.  Delete 

that part of the policy. Home health patients are reviewed at the biweekly IDTs, but the 

physicians don’t sign anything. We will delete the IDT part of the policy, and Becky will 

review the other Home Health Compliance Policies to make sure they don’t reference 

IDTs as well.   

 Securing Patient Information in the Electronic Medical Record – the CHC email address 

domain needs to be updated to cfhcare.org. Becky will make those changes.  

 Destruction of Clinical Records – The top should say Home Health Compliance, not 

Hospice Compliance. Becky will make that correction.  

 Investigatory Site Visit: State and Federal – Number six should be deleted, because, even 
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Topic Discussion Action 

though we can, we have never recorded the survey exit interview and likely never will. 

Becky will correct it.   

 Verification of Physician Signature – Sue will check to see if QA is still doing random 

checks of signatures. Someone may be doing it quarterly.  

 Untimely Physician Signatures – We will leave this at 14 days, even though now turn 

around time is averaging four days.  

 Orientation Checklist – The orientation checklist is kept in the employee’s file after it is 

completed. A copy of the form could be attached to the policy as an addendum. Delete 

the word “new” from the policy.  

 Some of the new Home Health CoPs are related to patient complaints and concerns, so 

Sue will make sure our policies are compliant with the new regulations.  

4. GIP Utilization  At the last meeting we talked about Rebecca’s six month report on GIP patients and 

documentation and working with IT on getting a GIP documentation format in Cerner. 

We have not started the Cerner format yet. Visits twice a day for GIP in the hospital 

depends upon the patient’s condition. We need to start sending the emergency visit 

nurses in the evening in case there is a change of any sort. These would be scheduled 

visits. If a GIP in a hospital is waiting for Hospice House and no beds are available, the 

patient is not doing well, or the hospitalist says the patient cannot be moved, we should 

make a second visit. If the hospitalist says the patient is too frail to be moved, the nurse 

could assess that to make sure that is true. We have made some progress with the 

hospital staff not telling patients and families that they can stay in the hospital as long as 

they want.  

 Overall the biggest issue is documentation. Dr. Gifford will be reviewing this with the 

medical staff tomorrow. We would like to try to meet with new hospitalists or with them 

as a group to educate them on how GIP works. We did review everything again with the 

SJRMC-Mishawaka case managers a couple weeks ago. We need to look at the results 

from the last couple months which Rebecca is doing. That data should be brought to the 

next Compliance meeting in January.  

 We just had 14 GIP charts reviewed by Medicare and all were approved. It was a 

technical audit and everyone in the NHERT that was audited also had 11-12 charts 

requested for technical things. The audits were for things like missing signature, wrong 

date, etc.; nothing related to whether the documentation showed the patient was eligible 
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Topic Discussion Action 

for GIP level of care that day. We are supposed to document what we tried in the home 

that failed that made the patient eligible for GIP. We do a terrible job at that. We don’t 

have many problems at EGH because Dr. Burger is often involved and those patients go 

to Elkhart Hospice House.  

5. OIG Work 

Plan 
 There is nothing in their recent report we need to be concerned about.   

6. Mock Survey 

Feedback 
 The group will get together Friday for a wrap up meeting. With the exception of IDTs, 

overall we’re looking good. The group did nurse visits with PCCs, car checks, visits with 

social work and bereavement, and did group interviews. We feel confident we are 

prepared for the hospice survey.  

 

7. Annual 

Compliance 

Inservice 

 Vicki will do a general overview of the compliance program, why we have it, and what 

we have been working on at the September staff meeting.  

 

Adjournment  The meeting adjourned at 3:35 p.m. Next meeting TBA 

in January 2018 
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Center for Hospice Care 

QI Committee Meeting Minutes 

August 22, 2017 
 

Members Present: Alice Wolff, Anna Milligan, Carol Walker, Carrie Healy, Craig Harrell, Dave Haley, Denise Wetzel, Joel Cohen,   

Karen Hudson, Larry Rice, Mark Murray, Rebecca Fear, Sue Morgan, Tammy Huyvaert, Terri Lawton, 

Terri Smith, Becky Kizer 

Absent: Brett Maccani, Greg Gifford, Holly Farmer, Jenelle Sloop, Jennifer Ewing 

 

Topic Discussion Action 

1. Call to Order  The meeting was called to order at 8:00 a.m. Dr. Cohen chaired the meeting in Dr. 

Gifford’s absence. 

 

2. Minutes  The minutes of the 05/23/17 meeting were approved by consensus.  

3. New Members  Terri Smith, Admissions Coordinator, and Carrie Healy, Social Work Coordinator, 

were welcomed to the committee.  

 

4. National Updates  CMS Hospice Compare Website – The new Hospice Compare Website was reviewed. 

Consumers will be able to log on and compare hospices. Each agency electronically 

reports their data to CMS using the Hospice Item Set (HIS). The data that appears on 

the website was collected from 10/01/15-09/30/16. The website compares quality of 

care and symptom management. Our percentage for timely and thorough pain 

assessment when pain was identified as a problem was 58.7%. In the beginning there 

was confusion on how many of the seven elements needed to be counted. We don’t 

know how often the data on the website is refreshed with new data. We did a preview a 

couple months ago, so we knew what our percentages would be on the website, and put 

mechanisms in place to improve our scores.  

 HIS Data – We discovered staff was looking at the HIS as a task to be completed and 

not matching it to the initial assessment. We did education in February with all 

admission nurses on how the HIS and initial assessment should match, and that at least 

five of the seven elements on the HIS pain assessment needed to be completed. In 

April we educated Hospice House staff. At the end of July our scores were up to 87%. 

We also did one-on-one training with individual nurses as needed. Education on 

correct pain screening and assessment continues for admission nurses. The Hospice 

House admission form was changed so it matches the one used by the admission 
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Topic Discussion Action 

nurses. Monitoring is done routinely on the HIS elements by the Admissions 

Coordinator and the ADON 

 CAHPS Survey – We have been working on print materials for patients and families. 

Clinical staff orientation has been revised to include comprehensive education on end-

of-life symptom control and the care kit medications. We can create custom reports of 

the CAHPS data through Press Ganey by service date, in addition to the standing 

monthly and quarterly reports. The agency coordinators meet quarterly and review the 

quarterly report top box scores and make recommendations for improvement projects. 

One area where we have improved is in identifying the correct person to receive the 

CAHPS survey. We are now working on staff using the language used in the survey in 

their conversations with patients and families, so family members become familiar 

with those words when completing the survey. Carol W. in the past the hospital staff 

was told not to use the exact language in the surveys, because it could be seen as 

scripting. Just an FYI to keep in mind.  

5. Performance 

Improvement 
 Education – Seven nurses had CPR training. Power Chart training on how to use the 

SJRMC EMR was done so our staff can access records when caring for a GIP patient 

in the hospital. The annual volunteer inservice day was held in June that included 

education on HIPAA and Bloodborne Pathogens.  Some staff attended the annual 

IHPCO Regulatory and Compliance Day in April. Staff also participated in an NHPCO 

webinar on Hospice Audits.   

 Emergency Preparedness – The new CMS CoPs for Emergency Preparedness go into 

effect in November. Tammy H. and Rebecca F. are CHC representatives on the 

Healthcare Coalition and District Planning Counsel for Northern Indiana. Rebecca F. 

participated in a District table top exercise in June. A seminar on the CoPs will be held 

at Memorial on 10/06. A county-wide disaster drill will be held on 09/20 at the airport 

in South Bend. Because of the new CMS requirements, many new people are joining 

the coalition, but they are not able to get everyone involved in the drill this year. We 

offered bereavement counseling and they were happy to have Holly Farmer and 

Annette Deguch, who are also certified in emergency counseling, to participate. We 

may also have some staff participate as volunteers for the drill. Tammy H. will be 

sitting on a subcommittee for education and other trainings. We did a Hazard 

Vulnerability Analysis so we know our vulnerabilities for emergencies. On 08/30 we 

will test our emergency universal alert system of staff. We have had a long standing 
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Topic Discussion Action 

safety committee and its name will now be changed to Safety & Emergency 

Preparedness Committee.  

 Mock Survey – In preparation for this year’s hospice survey, we have been meeting 

with different coordinators to update them on the Hospice CoPs, review the top 25 

survey deficiencies, attend IDT meetings, make visit with staff, inspect medical 

supplies in car trunks, infection control monitoring, etc. We have created a survey 

resource binder for each office. We also did a review of medical records that they were 

completed and up-to-date.   

6. QAPI Progress 

Reports 
 Infection Control has always been a part of our overall QAPI program. This fall we 

will hold our annual car trunk fair and switch out medical supplies. The annual training 

on Bloodborne Pathogens will be held for all staff at the 09/27 staff meeting. The 

annual flu vaccine will be given in the fall. There were no needle sticks in the second 

quarter.  

 Caregiver Information – We continue to monitor that the caregiver information in the 

chart is accurate. This will be reported on at the next meeting.  

 Medication Timeliness – We continue to audit that meds are placed in Cerner while the 

nurse is in the home. In July 100% of the nurses working were compliant and 95% 

were compliant in June.  

 GIP Audit – Based on the OIG report from spring 2016, they found that hospices billed 

one-third of GIP stays inappropriately costing Medicare $268MM in 2012. Hospices 

commonly billed GIP when the beneficiary didn’t have uncontrolled pain or 

unmanaged symptoms. 31% of GIP claims were billed inappropriately. So CMS hired 

an audit agency to audit GIP claims. We were among 65 randomly chosen hospices 

selected for audit on 14 patient records and 11 unique patients. The claims were from 

2014-2016. The auditor wanted to see if we were caring for the patients appropriately 

for under GIP and billing appropriately. They rejected three claims/2 unique patients. 

We appealed and sent more information and they agreed the patients were appropriate. 

Last week they reversed their original decision. Admission staff was educated on how 

to document GIP patients so it is clear why they are GIP. That was done in the fall of 

2016. Four of the NHERT members were also among the 65 random hospices chosen, 

and all of them had 11-12 claims requested and 3-4 were denied for the identical 

reasons—primarily technical, not related to the care provided.  
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7. Patient Safety  Medication Errors – There were five medication errors in July due to drug diversion in 

the home. There were no errors in Hospice House or from our nurses in the field. With 

the opioid epidemic, we need to handle meds differently. We cannot report missing 

medications to the police; the family has to do it. We do offer a medication lock box.   

 Falls – There were 73 in July compared to 58 in June. Most of the falls occurred 

outside the home. For example, one happened while the patient was mowing his grass. 

There were no injuries as a result of these falls. We are also monitoring patients that 

repeatedly fall. Most are related to toileting and getting out of bed. After a second fall, 

the PCC is informed. Nurses were given a self-learning packet in July on falls, safety, 

and completing the incident report form. We do what we can in the home to train 

patient and family to prevent falls.  

 

8. Quality 

Indicators 
 Spiritual Care – One of the first quality indicators we implemented was the content of 

the comprehensive assessment and counseling services. We have a daily admission 

report for counselors and identify any immediate needs. Those are being addressed 

100%. We are working with IT on a new document to implement the established 

spiritual care assessment tool into Cerner. We will be looking to identify new quality 

indicators for 2018 based on the CoPs and reports from the Chaplaincy Network.  

 Social Work – We continue to do peer reviews of admission IDT documentation. The 

next step is working with QA and others in identifying and creating additional quality 

indicators as needed.   

 Interdisciplinary Team – We are monitoring the scope and frequency of visits for 

nursing, social work, and spiritual care based on the identified needs of the patient and 

family. In the first quarter we looked at 30% of the nursing caseloads and any social 

work and spiritual care visits attached to those caseloads. In March the visits made met 

the ordered frequency for nursing 99%, spiritual care 95%, social work 100%. We 

audit to see whether we are meeting the patient and family’s needs, and whether the 

care plans are updated with the amount of visits being made in the cert period.  

 Nursing – One of the greatest survey risk areas is care planning. It always appears in 

the top 25 survey deficiencies. We average 86-88% compliance and our goal is 90%. 

The care plan must reflect the patient/family’s goals and needs. It needs to be updated 

when the patient’s condition changes. One identified area of weakness was updating 

for falls and also trouble breathing. We want to put into place a plan to replicate how 

the “superstars” on staff are updating their care plans, and share their processes with 
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staff. They have processes in place that are successful. We have also started real time 

reminder during the weekly IDTs to update the care plan when the nurse reports a 

change that has occurred over the past two weeks.   

 Experience Model – We have implanted a model for IDTs at each office that focuses 

on the end of life experience of the patient and family and meet their needs. In this 

model, the social worker talks first, then spiritual care, and then the nurse. In the past 

the nurse was dominating the IDT and addressing support service needs. We also look 

at the patient and family’s goals, not just our goals. This affects all disciplines.  

9. Home Health 

COPs 
 The new Home Health CoPs came out this year. This is the first major revision in 

several years. We have updated our home heath patient care policies to reflect the 

revised CoPs. One area was on infection control. These policies now more closely 

match the hospice which we already had in place. Another area was the QAPI program, 

which is now set up like hospice and long-term care facilities. The training and 

competency requirements were clarified for home health aides. Indiana’s requirements 

have always been stricter than the Federal standards. There are now some face-to-face 

requirements for home health Medicaid patients. We will use the same processes that 

we have in place for our hospice patients that are applicable to Home Health Medicaid 

to ensure compliance.  

 

Adjournment  The meeting adjourned at 9:00 a.m. Next meeting 11/28 
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